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Macro	Economic	Overview	 	
	
The	rating	on	U.S.	government	debt	was	cut	from	AAA	to	AA+	by	Fitch,	one	of	the	three	major	credit	
rating	agencies.	Standard	&	Poor’s,	another	primary	rating	agency,	cut	its	rating	on	U.S.	government	
debt	to	AA+	in	2011,	which	was	the	first	ever	downgrade	below	AAA.	Fitch’s	reasoning	for	the	
downgrade	includes	a	growing	federal	debt	burden,	fiscal	deterioration,	political	gridlock,	and	
eroding	governance.	
	
Lower	credit	ratings	make	it	more	costly	for	the	U.S.	government	to	borrow	money	and	issue	debt,	
indirectly	raising	bond	yields	on	U.S.	Treasuries.	The	recent	rise	in	rates	has	increased	the	amount	
of	interest	that	the	government	pays,	increasing	from	roughly	$520	billion	quarterly	in	2020	to	
over	$900	billion	quarterly	in	2023.	
	
U.S.	banks	are	also	coming	under	closer	scrutiny	by	rating	agencies	as	their	exposure	to	commercial	
real	estate	loans	continues	to	evolve	as	a	concern.	Rising	rates	on	commercial	real	estate	loans	
along	with	weaker	demand	for	office	and	industrial	space	have	intensified	the	risk	of	defaults	and	
liquidity	constraints.	
	
Inflation	and	the	U.S.	dollar	trended	lower	in	July	as	evolving	economic	conditions	altered	the	
dynamics	of	consumer	prices	and	sentiment.	Inflation	stood	at	3	percent	in	July,	the	lowest	in	two	
years.	
	
Small	businesses	have	seen	an	increase	in	bankruptcy	filings	in	2023,	an	indicator	to	analysts	of	
probable	slowing	economic	conditions.	According	to	the	Small	Business	Administration,	there	
are	33.2	million	small	businesses	in	America,	which	account	for	approximately	99%	of	all	U.S.	firms.	
	
Atlanta	Federal	Reserve	Bank	President	Raphael	Bostic	said	that	there	is	a	risk	of	over-tightening	of	
rates	by	the	Fed.	Financial	markets	are	concerned	that	the	Fed	may	have	continued	to	raise	rates	to	
the	point	that	it	may	have	become	counterproductive.	
	
A	weakening	U.S.	dollar	is	becoming	an	inflationary	concern	for	consumers	and	the	Fed.	A	weak	
dollar	is	inflationary	because	a	weaker	dollar	makes	imported	
goods	more	expensive	for	consumers,	lowering	their	
purchasing	power.	This	is	because	the	U.S.	heavily	relies	on	
imported	goods,	such	as	clothing,	autos,	phones,	computers,	
and	televisions.	
	
The	month	of	July	was	Earth’s	hottest	on	record,	according	to	
data	from	the	Copernicus	Climate	Change	Service,	a	European	
Union-funded	scientific	agency.	July’s	temperatures	surpassed	
the	global	monthly	average	temperature	record	set	in	July	
2019.	Warmer	temperatures	increase	the	use	of	electricity	and	
energy	nationwide.	
	
Sources:	Bloomberg,	Federal	Reserve	Bank	of	Atlanta,	Fitch,	
Bureau	of	Labor	Statistics,	Standard	&	Poor’s,	Copernicus	
Climate	Change	Service	
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